

REVIEW OF DRAMATIC ACTION, DRAMATIC IMPROVEMENT

Reviewed By

Tina Trujillo University of California, Berkeley

May 2015

Summary of Review

Dramatic Action, Dramatic Improvement: The Research on School Turnaround advocates for implementing the most effective, research-based methods for turning around lowperforming schools through the federal School Improvement Grant (SIG) program. It argues that the available body of research points to five dramatic actions that are necessary to bring about dramatic school improvement. Unfortunately, the rationale for its assertions is narrow, incoherent, and misleading. This limitation stems from the report's unsystematic review of literature, resulting in its failure to incorporate lessons from large bodies of research on high-stakes accountability, school improvement, and the emerging evidence on school closures and federally funded turnarounds-all of which reveal that the federal SIG program's turnaround policies are based on unwarranted claims and are contradicted by the empirical evidence. Consequently, the report's recommendations are unsupported by rigorous research. Like the SIG program itself, the report promotes seemingly bold school changes that appear seductive on the surface. But when compared to the real evidence on school turnarounds, their evidence-based foundation vanishes. In the end, schools, districts, and states that follow the report's advice stand to reproduce the unequal conditions that have led, in part, to their need for dramatic turnaround in the first place.

Kevin Welner Project Director

William Mathis Managing Director

Jennifer Berkshire Academic Editor

Erik Gunn Managing Editor

National Education Policy Center

School of Education, University of Colorado Boulder, CO 80309-0249 Telephone: (802) 383-0058

Email: NEPC@colorado.edu http://nepc.colorado.edu

Publishing Director: Alex Molnar



This is one of a series of Think Twice think tank reviews made possible in part by funding from the Great Lakes Center for Education Research and Practice. It is also available at http://greatlakescenter.org.

This material is provided free of cost to NEPC's readers, who may make non-commercial use of the material as long as NEPC and its author(s) are credited as the source. For inquiries about commercial use, please contact NEPC at nepc@colorado.edu.

REVIEW OF

DRAMATIC ACTION, DRAMATIC IMPROVEMENT: THE RESEARCH ON SCHOOL TURNAROUND

Tina Trujillo, University of California, Berkeley

I. Introduction

Dramatic Action, Dramatic Improvement: The Research on School Turnaround, authored by Tiffany D. Miller and Catherine Brown and supported by the Center for American Progress, claims to offer key lessons about the most effective, research-based methods for turning around low-performing schools through the federal School Improvement Grant (SIG) program.¹

The report is timely because in 2009 the Obama Administration announced its intention to rapidly turn around more than 5,000 of the country's lowest-performing schools by using the SIG program to provide targeted funding for states and schools (eligible schools can receive up to \$2 million per year for up to three years), and to mandate drastic, school-level reforms as a condition of this funding. At the time of this publication, the federal program required recipient schools to implement one of four prescribed reforms: turnaround, transformation, restart, or closure.

The report is limited to twelve pieces of literature on school improvement, as well as anecdotal snapshots of four schools that implemented a series of changes in conjunction with their federal funding and are deemed to be successful "turnarounds." It concludes that this evidence base points to five critical elements of dramatic actions that are necessary for dramatic, successful school improvement.

II. Findings and Conclusions of the Report

The report briefly describes portions of the findings from the twelve documentary sources: eleven non-peer-reviewed studies and one peer-reviewed study. The non-peer-reviewed reports are from The Council of the Great City Schools, the University of Chicago Consortium on Chicago School Research, Harvard University Professor of Economics, Roland Fryer, Jr., MDRC,² two National Bureau of Economic Research Working Papers, the S.H. Cowell Foundation, two publications from the American Institutes for Research, the Center on Education Policy, and the Mass Insight Education & Research Institute. The single peer-reviewed article comes from the journal, *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*.

Drawing on this literature base, the report claims that "[t]he available body of research . . . suggests that dramatic action is necessary to bring about dramatic school improvement" (p. 2). It then posits that five aggressive strategies are necessary to successfully turn around a school. These strategies include: aggressive action on the part of school districts; federal requirements for better student outcomes, coupled with targeted philanthropic or government funding; school governance and staffing changes; data-driven decision making; and a focus on school culture and nonacademic supports for disadvantaged students.

III. The Report's Rationale for Its Findings and Conclusions

Justifying the literature

Regrettably, the report's rationale for its findings and conclusions is narrow, incoherent, and misleading. This limitation is most reflected in the report's unsystematic review of practitioner-oriented and scholarly literature. It provides no theoretical or practical reasons behind its selection of particular sources. Of the twelve non-peer-reviewed publications summarized, three analyze evidence on the progress of SIG-funded schools,³ two examine the practices associated with schools labeled as "turnarounds,"⁴ and one examines the turnaround of a rural California district.⁵ One source is Mass Insight's early advocacy piece that argued for a new, tougher approach to improving the nation's bottom five percent of schools.⁶ The other four pieces of non-peer-reviewed literature focus on understanding Chicago families' choices and constraints for new school enrollment due to school closings;⁷ the effects of New York's small high schools of choice on postsecondary enrollment;⁸ the effects of NCLB sanctions on school performance.¹⁰ The single peer-reviewed article presents findings from a district-level analysis of the impact of a data-driven reform on student test-based achievement.¹¹

While some of these sources are directly relevant to the report's purpose, others are only tangentially related to the question of what leads to a successful school turnaround under the School Improvement Grant program. Of those sources that directly provide evidence on this question, the report presents only fragments of their findings, which misrepresents the emerging evidence base on SIG-funded turnaround schools.¹² For example, the report states that in a recent study by the Council of the Great City Schools (CGCS), 70 percent of urban schools that received targeted assistance for school turnaround increased the percentage of students who are proficient in reading and math, and that these schools significantly reduced the number of students performing at a below-basic level.¹³ Yet the full non-peer-reviewed CGCS report presents a more nuanced account of these patterns; it

shows that the percentage of students at or above proficient levels began to narrow testbased performance gaps primarily in the first year of SIG-funding, but then their progress leveled off. It also demonstrates that SIG-funded elementary schools continued to show low test achievement compared to their non-SIG counterparts years after the interventions were put in place. Notably, the CGCS report found no significant differences in student achievement between schools that used the two most commonly prescribed SIG reform models that require dramatic school changes—the transformation and turnaround options.

The report also shares part of the findings from the University of Chicago Consortium on Chicago School Research (CCSR) analysis of Chicago Public Schools' school closures by stating that 93 percent of students ended up in schools that were higher performing than the schools they had previously attended.¹⁴ However, the CCSR report cautions that almost one-quarter of students attended schools that were still lower-rated than their "designated welcoming schools." In addition, the CCSR report details how and why students who enrolled in other CPS schools often chose a school with a lower performance policy rating than the designated welcoming school. It presents qualitative evidence about displaced families' barriers to attending new schools, including neighborhood safety concerns, lack of access to affordable transportation, or the lack of necessary supports for students with individualized education programs.

Another example of the report's misrepresentation is seen in the report's summary of the National Bureau of Economic Research Working Paper No. 17990. The report states that

the study found significant improvements in the test scores of schools on the "lowest-achieving" margin but not among schools on the "lack of progress" margin. These results were mostly found in schools that implemented the SIG turnaround model, which, among other things, compels more dramatic staff turnover. In fact, schools implementing this model saw greater gains in student test scores.¹⁵

Yet this study was based on a very small sample of schools and only on a single year's test scores. Moreover, it relied in part on California's Academic Performance Index to gauge growth—a test-based, school-wide metric that is subject to wide volatility in fluctuations from year to year.¹⁶

In another case, the authors cursorily summarize part of the findings from a peer-reviewed journal article, which found positive effects of a district-level intervention to support datadriven decision making in 59 districts.¹⁷ While data from the study suggest that a reform implemented by the Johns Hopkins Center for Data-Driven Reform in Education was tied to test-based gains in student achievement, it is not clear why the report concludes that this particular reform initiative is applicable to SIG-funded turnaround efforts.

Justifying the findings

Ultimately, the report arrives at five key findings that are presumably derived from its review of the research evidence, but how these five particular patterns are identified is

unclear. Its first finding states that aggressive action on the part of school districts is necessary; it cites New York's conversion of large high schools into small ones, as well as Houston's infusion of specific practices in charter schools into public schools, as evidence that districts must take drastic action to motivate SIG turnarounds. Alone, these two studies do not point irrefutably to the need for aggressive steps by central offices in SIGfunded turnaround schools.

The authors then posit that, "Federal laws that require better outcomes for students in these schools can give local leaders the freedom to take aggressive action, while additional targeted resources help make the transition smoother." The report reasons that such laws help quell political opposition to changes such as mass layoffs. Nowhere in its review of the previous literature does the report present evidence that federal high-stakes accountability laws fortified local leaders' capacity to implement drastic changes in staffing or other school conditions with less upheaval.

Another finding contends that replacing ineffective leaders is related to the greatest gains in student achievement. But in a confusing step, the report refers to a Wallace Foundationfunded study that was not reviewed in the main body of the report to argue that principal

The report presents superficial analyses of an almost entirely nonpeer-reviewed evidence base. leadership is the second-most powerful predictor of student learning. Introducing new evidence at this stage in its analysis is deceptive; the Wallace Foundation's report did not analyze principals who replaced fired ones in "turnaround" schools, nor make any claims about the efficacy of laying off principals as a strategy for increasing test-based student performance. In fact, that study did not analyze the effects of principal leadership in SIGfunded schools at all.

The next finding, that data-driven decision making is an essential element of school turnaround, repeats this same methodological error by citing only new literature that is not presented in the report's earlier review of evidence. Here, too, the authors refer to evidence from a report that did not examine data-driven decision-making in SIG-funded schools or even in schools judged to be "turnarounds."

Finally, the authors assert that successful turnaround schools attend to nonacademic supports and school culture in addition to academic enhancements. Only three of the report's non-peer-reviewed sources cursorily referred to such correlates of effective turnarounds. These included a "culture of high expectations," "student relationships and community partnerships" and a "safe, productive, and orderly environment."

In these and other ways, the report presents superficial analyses of an almost entirely nonpeer-reviewed evidence base, one whose parameters are never justified, whose comprehensiveness is lacking, and whose ultimate presentation of findings is confusing and poorly organized. The result is a fragmented, unconvincing presentation of the research evidence on school turnarounds.

IV. The Report's Use of Research Literature

Another major shortcoming of the report is its failure to avail itself of the lessons from large bodies of research on turnaround-style reforms and the emerging evidence on school turnarounds themselves. The report omits a significant body of research on high-stakes accountability, school improvement, charter schools, and the emerging evidence on school closures—all of which reveals that the federal SIG program's turnaround policies are based on unwarranted claims and are contradicted by empirical evidence.¹⁸

As I have argued elsewhere, the claim that rapid, dramatic changes in staffing, management, and other conditions inside of schools can spur quick, sustainable improvement is paradoxical because it is contradicted by research evidence.¹⁹ Drastic changes in staffing and management engender the exact conditions that long lines of research have linked with persistent low performance—high turnover, instability, poor climate, inexperienced teachers, and racial and socioeconomic segregation.

For example, rigorous research on school reconstitution demonstrates that firing and replacing school staffs has usually failed to improve organizational or student performance. Instead, it has been consistently linked with reductions in the social stability and climate of schools, as well as increased faculty churn (but not of the weakest teachers).²⁰ Other analysts have concluded that the political fallout and logistical difficulties from such drastic changes carry enough unintended consequences to outweigh any potential benefits.²¹ Finding enough qualified personnel to fill vacancies is common.²²

Patterns in the reconstitution literature are supported by seminal research on Chicago's reform experiences. These earlier studies confirm that teacher turnover is consistently harmful to schools.²³ In addition to the adverse effects of layoffs on student and teacher morale, localized knowledge about students and the community declines. Collegiality, trust, professional relations, and community ties—necessary conditions for improving student performance—all wane.

With respect to the literature on school closures, mounting evidence consistently documents that such disruptions are concentrated disproportionately in African American and Latino neighborhoods.²⁴ Other scholars have documented that students displaced after a school closure exhibited lower academic outcomes and higher indicators of emotional stress.²⁵

Finally, in one of the most comprehensive analyses to date, researchers who studied district test score data from the National Assessment of Educational Progress (NAEP)—the test long judged to be the gold standard in student assessment –found that turnaround-driven layoffs and related reforms did not improve NAEP outcomes.²⁶ Race-based test score gaps sometimes increased.

Even the business and management literature on corporate turnarounds—the field in which the turnaround concept originated—concludes that such dramatic changes rarely yield the intended results.²⁷ One analysis associated only a quarter of business turnaround

efforts with major organizational improvements.²⁸ Others found that corporate turnarounds are not associated with either short- or long-term improved company performance.²⁹

V. Review of the Report's Methods

Regrettably, the authors are ambiguous as to what criteria they used, if any, to select pieces of literature for analysis. Why they chose not to review the empirical evidence on school reconstitution, school closures, or the broad research on high-stakes accountability, is unclear. Given that the report claims to present a review of the evidence on school turnaround, this omission seriously undermines its avowed purpose.

At the same time, the report never defines which SIG-funded reform model it is investigating or promoting (transformation, turnaround, restart, closure, or all of them combined). Thus, readers are left to assume that the report is considering all four reforms together, each of which carries significantly different implications for the types of changes schools are required to implement—from mass layoffs, to converting the school to a charter status, to implementing teacher and principal evaluation systems, to closing the school altogether.

This imprecision and lack of transparency result in a set of assertions that is neither strongly supported by the literature included in the report, nor even weakly supported by the full range of research on school turnarounds and related reforms.

With respect to the report's snapshots of four school turnarounds, the report repeats several methodological errors that characterize much of the media coverage and non-scholarly writing about school improvement. For example, the authors never define an effective turnaround, which calls into question their justification for selecting the four cases. Researchers have proposed various methods for identifying successful turnarounds,³⁰ yet there is no single agreed-upon definition for the amount of growth that is required, the length of time in which this growth should occur, or the requisite sustainability of the results. As my colleague, Michelle Renée, and I have demonstrated elsewhere,³¹ presumably successful turnaround cases are often based on anecdotal evidence and ignore counter-examples in which the same turnaround efforts may be associated with stagnant or decreased test scores.

In addition, the four cases narrowly operationalize an effective turnaround only in terms of test-based notions of student success. This definition limits considerations about other academic, civic, social, and emotional indicators of quality that may or may not be present in these schools.

Moreover, it is not clear what data sources the report is using to categorize the four schools as successful turnarounds. The non-peer-reviewed evidence that is included is limited to two short paragraphs per school, which report state mastery-level performance and otherwise seems to come from self-reports by school or district staff, though that is

not clear. No data from classroom observations, student interviews, community interviews, or other forms of evidence is explicitly cited. As a result, the authors appear to assert a causal relationship between staff members' self-reports about what they believe led to improved test scores and the scores themselves—an unwarranted claim in light of the scant data they reference.

Finally, the descriptions of the four cases concentrate nearly entirely on the within-school factors that may have shaped the school's performance trajectory, yet we know from long lines of research that the social, political, and economic conditions that surround schools largely predict their potential for improvement.³² In doing so, the report presents four decontextualized accounts of turnaround that perpetuate a narrow focus on technical changes inside of schools, absent considerations about potential investments in the social and institutional conditions in which schools are embedded.

VI. Review of the Validity of the Findings and Conclusions

The report's findings and conclusions are largely invalid. The authors' claims are based on an uneven, incoherent collection of literature, most of which is not peer-reviewed and some of which is only tangentially related to its purpose. They omit any discussion of the theoretical or practical reasons for selecting the literature and cases that they summarize. They obscure the data sources upon which they base their claims about the four cases of turnaround. Overall, the report lacks the rigor that is required of a disciplined, systematic review of research. Consequently, the report reads more like a cherry-picked piece of advocacy material than a high quality review of evidence.

VII. Usefulness of the Report for Guidance of Policy and Practice

Unfortunately, the report fails to meet the standards of evidence and analytical transparency necessary for it to be useful to policymakers or practitioners looking for guidance on the best practices for meaningfully turning around underperforming schools. Not only can users not be confident in its claims, but available research suggests that users who follow the report's guidance are likely to be disappointed in their results, as will their students, teachers, and communities. By ignoring the substantial base of evidence that stands in contrast to its findings and conclusions, the report functions as a type of deceptive advertising. It promotes seemingly bold changes in schools that are seductive on their surface, but when compared to the real evidence on school turnarounds, its evidence-based foundation vanishes. In the end, schools, districts, and states that follow the report's advice stand only to reproduce the unequal conditions that have led, in part, to their need for dramatic turnaround in the first place.

Notes and References

- Miller, T. F., & Brown, C. (2015). Dramatic Action, Dramatic Improvement: The Research on School Turnaround. Washington D.C.: Center for American Progress. Retrieved April 28, 2015, from https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/education/report/2015/03/31/110142/dramatic-action-dramaticimprovement/.
- Founded as the Manpower Demonstration Research Corporation, the organization now uses the MDRC as its name and corporate identity. See:
 MDRC (2015). History. *About MDRC*. Author. Retrieved May 10, 2015, from http://www.mdrc.org/about/about-mdrc-history.
- 3 Council of the Great City Schools (2015). *School Improvement Grants: Progress Report from America's Great City Schools*. Washington, DC: Author. Retrieved May 10, 2015, from http://www.cgcs.org/cms/lib/DC00001581/Centricity/Domain/87/SIG%20Report%202015.pdf;

Dee, T. (2012). *School turnarounds: evidence from the 2009 stimulus*, Working Paper 17990. Cambridge, MA: National Bureau of Economic Research. Retrieved May 10, 2015, from http://www.nber.org/papers/w17990;

McMurrer, J. (2012, July 11). *Special reports on school improvement grants*. Washington, DC: Center on Education Policy. Retrieved May 10, 2015, from http://www.cep-dc.org/displayDocument.cfm?DocumentID=406;

McMurrer, J. (2012). *Schools with federal improvement grants face challenges in replacing principals and teachers*. Washington, DC: Center on Education Policy. Retrieved May 10, 2015, from http://www.cep-dc.org/displayDocument.cfm?DocumentID=406.

4 Hansen, M. (2013). *Investigating the role of human resources in school turnaround: A decomposition of improving schools in two states*, Working Paper 89. Washington, DC: Center for Analysis of Longitudinal Data in Education Research and the American Institutes for Research. Retrieved May 10, 2015, from http://www.caldercenter.org/sites/default/files/wp89.pdf.

Herman, R & Huberman, M. (2012). Differences in the policies, programs, and practices (PPPs) and combination of PPPs across turnaround, moderately improving and not improving schools. Evanston, IL: Society for Research on Educational Effectiveness. Retrieved May 10, 2015, from http://eric.ed.gov/?id=ED535524.

- 5 David, J.L. & Talbert, J.E. (2013). Turning around a high-poverty district: Learning from Sanger. San Francisco: S.H. Cowell Foundation. Retrieved May 10, 2015, from http://www.shcowell.org/docs/LearningFromSanger.pdf.
- 6 Mass Insight Education & Research Institute (2007). The Turnaround Challenge: Why America's best opportunity to dramatically improve student achievement lies in our worst-performing schools. Boston: Author. Retrieved May 10, 2015, from http://www.massinsight.org/publications/turnaround/50/file/1/pubs/2010/04/15/TheTurnaroundChallenge _ExecSumm.pdf.
- 7 de la Torre, M., *et al.*(2015). School closings in Chicago: Understanding families' choices and constraints for new school enrollment. Chicago: The University of Chicago Consortium on Chicago School Research. Retrieved May 10, 2015, from http://ccsr.uchicago.edu/sites/default/files/publications/School%20Closings%20Report.pdf.

- 8 Underman, R. (2014). Headed to college: The effects of New York City's small high schools of choice on postsecondary enrollment. New York: MDRC. Retrieved May 10, 2015, from http://www.mdrc.org/sites/default/files/Headed_to_College_PB.pdf.
- 9 Fryer, R.G. Jr. (2014). Injecting charter school best practices into traditional public schools: Evidence from field experiments. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University. Retrieved May 10, 2015, from http://scholar.harvard.edu/files/fryer/files/2014_injecting_charter_school_best_practices_into_traditional _public_schools.pdf.
- Ahn, T. & Vigdor, J. (2014). The impact of No Child Left Behind's accountability sanctions on school performance: Regression discontinuity evidence from North Carolina, Working Paper 20511. Cambridge, MA: National Bureau of Economic Research. Retrieved May 10, 2015, from http://www.nber.org/papers/w20511.
- 11 Carlson, D., Borman, G.D., & Robinson, M. (2011). A multistate district-level cluster randomized trial of the impact of data-driven reform on reading and mathematics achievement. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, 33 (3), 378-398. Retrieved May 10, 2015, from http://www.edweek.org/media/datastudy-21data.pdf.
- 12 For example, see: Trujillo, T., & Renée, M. (2012). *Democratic school turnarounds: Pursuing equity and learning from evidence*. Boulder, CO: National Education Policy Center. Retrieved April 28, 2015, from http://nepc.colorado.edu/publication/democratic-school-turnarounds.

Designs for Change (2012). Chicago's democratically-led elementary schools far out-perform Chicago's "turnaround schools": Yet turnaround schools receive lavish extra resources. Chicago, IL: Author.

Johnson, A. (2012). "Turnaround" as shock therapy: Race, neoliberalism, and school reform. Urban Education, 48(2), 232-256.

Marsh, J., Strunk, K., & Bush, S. (2013). Portfolio district reform meets school turnaround: Early implementation findings from the Los Angeles Public School Choice Initiative. Journal of Educational Administration, 51(4), 498-527.

Cucchiara, M., Rooney, E., & Robertson-Kraft, C. (2015). "I've never seen people work so hard!" Teachers' working conditions in the early stages of school turnaround. Urban Education, (50)3, 259-287.

Hamilton, M., Vasquez Heilig, J., & Pazey, B. (2014). A nostrum of school reform? Turning around reconstituted urban Texas high schools. Urban Education, (49)2, 182-215.

Peck, C., & Reitzug, U. (2014). School turnaround fever: The paradoxes of a historical practice promoted as a new reform. Urban Education, 49(1), 8-38.

- 13 Council of the Great City Schools (2015). *School Improvement Grants: Progress Report from America's Great City Schools*. Washington, DC: Author. Retrieved May 10, 2015, from http://www.cgcs.org/cms/lib/DC00001581/Centricity/Domain/87/SIG%20Report%202015.pdf.
- 14 de la Torre, M., *et al.*(2015). School closings in Chicago: Understanding families' choices and constraints for new school enrollment. Chicago: The University of Chicago Consortium on Chicago School Research.
 Retrieved May 10, 2015, from http://ccsr.uchicago.edu/sites/default/files/publications/School%20Closings%20Report.pdf.
- 15 Dee, T. (2012). *School turnarounds: evidence from the 2009 stimulus*, Working Paper 17990. Cambridge, MA: National Bureau of Economic Research. Retrieved May 10, 2015, from http://www.nber.org/papers/w17990.

- 16 Kane, T. J. & Stager, D. O. (2002). Volatility in school test scores: Implications for test-based accountability systems. *Brookings Papers on Education Policy*. Washington, DC: The Brookings Institution.
- 17 Carlson, D., Borman, G.D., & Robinson, M. (2011). A multistate district-level cluster randomized trial of the impact of data-driven reform on reading and mathematics achievement. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis, 33* (3), 378-398. Retrieved May 10, 2015, from http://www.edweek.org/media/datastudy-21data.pdf.
- 18 For example, see:

Trujillo, T., & Renée, M. (2012). *Democratic school turnarounds: Pursuing equity and learning from evidence*. Boulder, CO: National Education Policy Center. Retrieved April 28, 2015, from http://nepc.colorado.edu/publication/democratic-school-turnarounds;

Designs for Change (2012). *Chicago's democratically-led elementary schools far out-perform Chicago's "turnaround schools": Yet turnaround schools receive lavish extra resources*. Chicago: Author;

Johnson, A. (2012). "Turnaround" as shock therapy race, neoliberalism, and school reform. *Urban Education*, *48*(2), 232–256;

Marsh, J., Strunk, K., & Bush, S. (2013). Portfolio district reform meets school turnaround: Early implementation findings from the Los Angeles Public School Choice Initiative. *Journal of Educational Administration*, *51*(4), 498-527;

Cucchiara, M., Rooney, E., & Robertson-Kraft, C. (2015). "I've never seen people work so hard!" Teachers' working conditions in the early stages of school turnaround. *Urban Education*, (50)3, 259-287;

Hamilton, M., Vasquez Heilig, J., & Pazey, B. (2014). A nostrum of school reform? Turning around reconstituted urban Texas high schools. *Urban Education*, (49)2, 182-215;

Peck, C., & Reitzug, U. (2014). School turnaround fever: The paradoxes of a historical practice promoted as a new reform. *Urban Education*, *49*(1), 8–38.

- 19 Trujillo, T. (2012). The paradoxical logic of school turnarounds: A Catch-22. *Teachers College Record*, ID Number: 16797. Retrieved April 28, 2015, from http://www.tcrecord.org/Content.asp?ContentId=16797.
- 20 Mathis, W. (2009). *NCLB's Ultimate Restructuring Alternatives: Do they Improve the Quality of Education?* Boulder and Tempe: Education and the Public Interest Center & Education Policy Research Unit. Retrieved April 28, 2015, from http://nepc.colorado.edu/files/Mathis-SANCTIONS.pdf;

Hess, G.A. (2003). Reconstitution—three years later: Monitoring the effect of sanctions on Chicago high schools. *Education and Urban Society*, *35*(3), 300–327;

Malen, B., Croninger, R., Muncey, D., & Jones, D. (2002). Reconstituting schools: "Testing" the "theory of action." *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, *24*(2), 113–132;

Mathis, W. (2009). *NCLB's Ultimate Restructuring Alternatives: Do they Improve the Quality of Education?* Boulder and Tempe: Education and the Public Interest Center & Education Policy Research Unit. Retrieved April 28, 2015, from http://nepc.colorado.edu/files/Mathis-SANCTIONS.pdf;

Weiss, E., & Long, D. (2013). *Market-oriented education reforms' rhetoric trumps reality: The impacts of test-based teacher evaluations, school closures, and increased charter school access on student outcomes in Chicago, New York City, and Washington, D.C.* Washington DC: Broader, Bolder Approach to Education.

21 Dowdall, E. (2011, October). Closing public schools in Philadelphia: Lessons from six urban districts. *The Pew Charitable Trusts' Philadelphia Research Initiative*. Washington DC: The Pew Charitable Trusts.

22 For a summary of personnel challenges experienced by SIG schools, see: Klein, A. (2012, April 20). In expensive school turnaround project, questions about effectiveness. Florida Center for Investigative Reporting. Retrieved April 28, 2015, from http://fcir.org/2012/04/20/in-expensive-school-turnaround-project-questions-about-effectiveness/;

Center on Education Policy (2008, September). A call to restructure restructuring: Lessons from the No Child Left Behind Act in five states. Washington, DC: Author.

- 23 Bryk, A., Sebring, P., Allensworth, E., Luppescu, S., & Easton, J. (2010). *Organizing schools for improvement: Lessons from Chicago*. Chicago, IL: University Of Chicago Press.
- 24 Lipman, P., & Haines, N. (2007). From accountability to privatization and African American exclusion: Chicago's "Renaissance 2010." *Educational Policy*, *21*(3), 471–502;

Lipman, P., Vaughan, K., & Gutierrez, R. (2014). *Root Shock: Parents' Perspectives on School Closings in Chicago*. Chicago: Collaborative for Equity and Justice in Education, College of Education, University of Illinois at Chicago;

Schott Foundation (2013). The color of school closures (infographic). Cambridge, MA: The Opportunity to Learn Campaign; The Schott Foundation. Retrieved May 10, 2015, from http://www.otlcampaign.org/sites/default/files/school-closings.jpg;

Weiss, E., & Long, D. (2013). *Market-oriented education reforms' rhetoric trumps reality: The impacts of test-based teacher evaluations, school closures, and increased charter school access on student outcomes in Chicago, New York City, and Washington, D.C.* Washington DC: Broader, Bolder Approach to Education;

Winslow, S. (2013). In Chicago and Philadelphia, closing schools and funding charters. Labor Notes.

- 25 Kirshner, B., Gaertner, M., & Pozzoboni, K. (2010). Tracing transitions: The effect of high school closure on displaced students. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, *32*(3), 407–429.
- 26 Weiss, E., & Long, D. (2013). *Market-oriented education reforms' rhetoric trumps reality: The impacts of test-based teacher evaluations, school closures, and increased charter school access on student outcomes in Chicago, New York City, and Washington, D.C.* Washington DC: Broader, Bolder Approach to Education.
- 27 Altman, E. (1968). Financial ratios, discriminant analysis and the prediction of corporate bankruptcy. *Journal of Finance, 23* (4), 589-609;

Nystrom, P. & Starbuck, W. (1984). To avoid organizational crises, unlearn. *Organizational Dynamics*, *12*(4), 53-65.

- 28 David, J. (2010, October). Drastic school turnaround strategies are risky. Educational Leadership, 68, 78-81.
- 29 Staw, B. & Epstein, L. (2000). What bandwagons bring: Effects of popular management techniques on corporate performance, reputation, and CEO pay. *Administrative Science Quarterly*, *45*(3), 523-556.
- 30 Hansen, M. (2012). Key issues in empirically identifying chronically low-performing and turnaround schools. *Journal of Education for Students Placed at Risk (JESPAR), 17*(1-2), 55-69;

Meyers, C., Lindsay, J., *et al.* (2012). A statistical approach to identifying schools demonstrating substantial improvement in student learning. *Journal of Education for Students Placed at Risk (JESPAR)*, *17*(1-2), 70-91.

31 Trujillo, T., & Renée, M. (2012). Democratic school turnarounds: Pursuing equity and learning from evidence. Boulder, CO: National Education Policy Center. Retrieved April 28, 2015, from http://nepc.colorado.edu/publication/democratic-school-turnarounds. 32 Berliner, D. C. (2009). *Poverty and potential: Out-of-school factors and school success*. Boulder, CO and Tempe, AZ: Education and the Public Interest Center & Education Policy Research Unit. Retrieved April 28, 2015, from http://nepc.colorado.edu/publication/poverty-and-potential;

Hirsch, D. (2007, September). *Experiences of poverty and educational disadvantage*. York, UK: Joseph Rowntree Foundation. Retrieved April 28, 2015, from http://www.jrf.org.uk/knowledge/findings/socialpolicy/2123.asp.

DOCUMENT REVIEWED:

AUTHORS:

PUBLISHER/THINK TANK:

DOCUMENT RELEASE DATE:

REVIEW DATE:

REVIEWER NAME:

E-MAIL ADDRESS:

PHONE NUMBER:

SUGGESTED CITATION:

Trujillo, T. (2015). *Review of "Dramatic Action, Dramatic Improvement: The Research on School Turnaround.*" Boulder, CO: National Education Policy Center. Retrieved [date] from http://nepc.colorado.edu/thinktank/review-school-turnaround.

Dramatic Action, Dramatic Improvement: The Research on School Turnaround

Tiffany D. Miller and Catherine Brown

Center for American Progress

March 31, 2015

May 11, 2015

Tina Trujillo, University of California, Berkeley

trujillo@berkeley.edu

(510) 642-6272